

Brigham Young University BYU ScholarsArchive

All Theses and Dissertations

2012-03-15

Identifying Patterns in the Crucial Educational Leadership Constructs Used by the Most Cited Authors and Published Works of 1990-2010

Sitalaiti Lotulelei Brigham Young University - Provo

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarsarchive.byu.edu/etd Part of the <u>Educational Leadership Commons</u>

BYU ScholarsArchive Citation

Lotulelei, Sitalaiti, "Identifying Patterns in the Crucial Educational Leadership Constructs Used by the Most Cited Authors and Published Works of 1990-2010" (2012). *All Theses and Dissertations*. 3139. https://scholarsarchive.byu.edu/etd/3139

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by BYU ScholarsArchive. It has been accepted for inclusion in All Theses and Dissertations by an authorized administrator of BYU ScholarsArchive. For more information, please contact scholarsarchive@byu.edu, ellen_amatangelo@byu.edu.

Identifying Patterns in the Crucial Educational Leadership Constructs Used by

the Most Cited Authors and Published Works of 1990-2010

Sitalaiti Lotulelei

A dissertation submitted to the faculty of Brigham Young University in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

Steven J. Hite, Chair Julie M. Hite E. Vance Randall Scott E. Ferrin Clifford Mayes

Department of Educational Leadership and Foundations

Brigham Young University

April 2012

Copyright © 2012 Sitalaiti Lotulelei

All Rights Reserved

ABSTRACT

Identifying Patterns in the Crucial Educational Leadership Constructs Used by

the Most Cited Authors and Published Works of 1990-2010

Sitalaiti Lotulelei

Department of Educational Leadership and Foundations, BYU

Doctor of Philosophy

This study conducted a bibliometric analysis for the purpose of identifying the crucial leadership constructs that best explain and/or define effective educational leadership in two decades (1990–2000 and 2001–2010). The study reviewed top authors in educational leadership and analyzed their top cited works to identify leadership constructs which were (a) unique to leadership works within the 1990–2000 decade, (b) unique to the 2001–2010 decade, and c) similar or different between the two decades. The study found that the leadership constructs did evolve and shift during the study period and addressed the changing demands of individuals, educational organizations, and the external environment. Crucial educational leadership constructs were the product of the efforts of researchers in educational leadership to promote effective school leadership, improve learning outcomes and student performance, and create beneficial organizational results. The findings of the study highlight the potential impact and benefit of the continually upgrading and refreshing the understanding, training, and preparation of current and future school leaders.

Keywords: Educational leadership, leadership, leadership constructs, effective leadership, bibliometric research, citation analysis, content analysis.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

I acknowledge the grace of God and the tender mercies and love of Jesus Christ in all my life's endeavors. I acknowledge the contribution, expertise, professionalism, care, and leadership of my doctoral chair, Dr. Steven Hite, in the successful completion of my study. I acknowledge the valuable contribution of my committee members; Dr. Julie Hite for her detailed reviews and suggestions on the review of literature; and Dr. Randall, Dr. Ferrin, and Dr. Mayes for their thoughtful comments and encouragements. I acknowledge the support granted by my employer, the LDS Seminary and Institute Program, which enabled me to pursue my educational goal. I express gratitude to my family and loving parents, Sione Makaafi and Tava Pututau, who gave me life and faith and instilled in me the necessity and value of education.

I express my love to my nine wonderful children and their spouses—daughters, Moana, Natalie, Atelaite, Kalolaine, Neilani, Ariana, and Chantell. To my sons—Starlite Lennis Junior and Charles Lowell, for their faith, trust and love during this challenging time. To all my grandchildren, I leave with you the hope of my legacy of faith in God, of hard work, of the value of education, of love of family, and of service to others.

Finally, I acknowledge and express my deepest regards and gratitude to my lovely wife and eternal companion, Pesatina Wolfgramm, for her quiet vision and persistent and continuous loving support that were the driving force for the success of not only this study but all that I do in my life.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

LIST OF TABLES	v
DESCRIPTION OF STRUCTURE AND CONTENT	vi
TEXT OF ARTICLE	
Background	1
Review of Leadership Research	2
Identifying effective leaders	2
Developing effective leaders	3
Understanding the complexity of leadership	4
Recognizing leadership as leading change	5
Leadership in Educational Organizations	7
The changing educational environment	7
The strategy of learning communities	9
Research Questions	10
Methods	11
Findings	15
Most Cited Authors	15
Most Cited Works	16
Crucial Educational Leadership Constructs	18
Discussion	21
Patterns in the Research and Literature of Educational Leadership	
Most cited authors	21
Most cited works	22
Crucial educational leadership constructs	
The evolution of leadership thought in education	
Practical Implications for Educational Leaders	
References	
APPENDIX A: EXTENDED LITERATURE REVIEW	36
APPENDIX B: DETAILED METHODS	55
APPENDIX C: DISSERTATION REFERENCES	64

LIST OF TABLES

Tables	Page
1.	Rank-Ordered List of Most Cited Authors17
2.	Most Cited Works of Top Cited Authors
3.	Crucial Educational Leadership Constructs

DESCRIPTION OF STRUCTURE AND CONTENT

This manuscript is presented in the format of the hybrid dissertation. The hybrid format focuses on producing a journal-ready manuscript which is considered by the dissertation committee to be ready for submission. Therefore, this dissertation has fewer chapters than the traditional format, and the manuscript focuses on the presentation of the scholarly article. This hybrid dissertation includes appended materials such as an extended review of literature and a methods section with elaborated detail on the research approach used in this dissertation project.

The targeted journal for this dissertation is the *International Journal of Urban Educational Leadership (IJUEL)*. The *IJUEL* is sponsored and published by the University Council for Educational Administration (UCEA), which is the primary professional organization for educational leadership in the USA. The Department of Educational Leadership & Foundations (EDLF) at Brigham Young University is a full institutional member of UCEA, and EDLF faculty members attend the national conference annually to present research and participate in plenary and business meetings of the organization.

Articles submitted to the *IJUEL* are double-blind reviewed by three external reviewers, as well as one in-house reviewer. The manuscript length for submission is either 5,000 or 7,000 words. The manuscript in this hybrid dissertation targeted the 7,000 word length submission. The target audience for the *IJUEL* is composed of both academics and practitioners in educational leadership.

vi

Background

Leadership is a subject that has generated interest and speculation among people for centuries. Researchers have included several common components in their explanations of leadership in different contexts, including that leadership involves a leader, a follower, an organization, and an environment (Bennis & Nanus, 1985; Fleishman, 1973; Northouse, 2009; Stogdill, 1974). From this foundation, researchers over the past 100 years have sought to define leadership and have formulated theories conceptualizing and explaining leadership. In 1911, Frederick Taylor published his foundational book on *Scientific Management* which marked the formal beginning of the study of leadership in organizations. Since that time, the understanding and application of leadership has evolved through different eras to address new questions and to respond to different emerging leadership contexts.

In the early eras of the study of leadership, research questions focused on how to identify and develop effective leaders. As the leadership field developed and the complexities of leadership emerged, research began to examine many additional factors that contributed to effective leadership. In the last two decades (1990–2010), as the global and external organizational environments became increasingly dynamic, leadership research and literature has evolved once again to understand how effective leaders promote and facilitate change. Leaders in many organizational contexts have been informed by this leadership literature, mostly grounded in the field of business, to improve their leadership and improve their organizations.

One of these organizational contexts is educational leadership—the leadership of educational institutions. However, given that the external environment of educational institutions has generally remained stable longer than business environments, educational leadership did not experience the challenges of or need for dynamic organizational change as soon as leadership in the business context. Yet, beginning in about 1990, education's external environment began to shift more rapidly and create new pressures for dynamic organizational changes. These changes created the catalyst for educational leadership to specifically examine how educational leaders could be more effective in leading schools. The following sections first review four main eras of leadership research, development, and understanding in the general leadership literature and then examine how this literature relates to the experience of educational leadership.

Review of Leadership Research

The history of leadership research can be framed in terms of four key eras, each of which addressed the current issues and understanding of its time. Each era built upon the understanding developed from leadership research in previous era. The four key eras addressed identifying effective leaders, developing these leaders, understanding the complexity of leadership, and recognizing leadership as leading change.

Identifying effective leaders. In the early 1900s, the research goal was to understand how to identify, find, or recognize good leaders. Great leaders were defined by their traits (Yukl, 2010). Stogdill and Shartle (1948) analyzed the research from 1904 through 1948, synthesizing hundreds of studies, and concluded that relevant leadership traits included initiative, persistence, self-confidence, drive for responsibility, insight, integrity, sociability, and influence. Northouse's (2009) list later summarized similar traits and characteristics that were deemed central for leaders to possess. This list included intelligence, self-confidence, determination, integrity, and sociability. Leaders with these traits emerged as the entrepreneurs that created, managed, and lead the growing number of firms across a variety of industries.

The leadership focus of the 1920s, 1930s and early 1940s was marked by seeking to understand how these great leaders could make their organizations more efficient. Wellgrounded in the principles of scientific management (Taylor, 1911), leaders sought to improve profits through the increased efficiency of workers who functioned simply as "cogs" within the organizational machinery. A series of research studies in the last 1930s and 1940s, most famously the Hawthorne studies (Roethlisberger, 1941), examined strategies to increase worker productivity and, in the process, stumbled upon the understanding that the social environment mattered to a worker's sense of satisfaction and thus their productivity. From this research, the human relations approach to leadership sought to explain how effective leaders could best design and influence the work environment to increase worker satisfaction (and thus efficiency and productivity) (e.g. Barnard, 1938). For example, Tead (1935) explained that leadership was "the activity of influencing people to cooperate toward some goal which they have come to find desirable" (p. 20). Great leaders had specific characteristics and were able to influence workers to be happy cogs in the organizational machine. Definitions of leadership, which were beginning to be framed in terms of interpersonal influence due to interactions between leader and followers, focused on "the influence process between the leader's power and the subordinate's degree of acceptance and willingness to follow" (Lunenburg & Ornstein, 1999, p. 115).

Developing effective leaders. From the late 1940s, through the 1950s and 1960s, leadership research shifted in focus from finding good leaders to identifying effective leader behaviors and explaining how good leaders could be developed or trained (Stogdill, 1974; Stogdill & Shartle, 1948). Research focused on leader behaviors in different contexts (Fleishman, 1973; Northouse, 2009) and how leaders could influence followers. Tannenbaum, Weschler and Massarik (1961) defined leadership as "interpersonal influence, exercised in situations and directed, through the communication process, toward the attainment of a specified goal or goals" (p. 24). Synthesis of this research found that good leaders clarified organizational goals (Selznick, 1957; Stogdill, 1974) and generally focused on either tasks or relationships, as reflected in Blake and Mouton's (1964) Managerial (Leadership) Grid. The emergent question became when or in what combinations should leaders focus on tasks versus relationships.

Emergent leadership models later in this era, such as The Contingency Model of Leadership (Fiedler, 1967; Fiedler & Chemers, 1976) began to emphasize that effective leadership varied with the contingencies of the situation (e.g. Stogdill, 1974; Tannenbaum et al., 1961). Thus effective leadership still focused on effective and efficient management of the organization and began to be framed as depending on the interactions of many factors, such as the leaders' personal traits, their behaviors, and the situational factors and organizational goals of the leadership situation (e.g. Selznick, 1957).

Understanding the complexity of leadership. In the 1970s and 1980s the leadership literature reflected many of the threads of leadership thought from the preceding decades. However, further building on the contingency approach and in search of more factors related to effective influence, the understanding of leadership expanded to include a wider range of factors. This expansion highlighted the people involved in leadership situations and focused on followers, power and influence, and the relationship between leader and follower. The research increasingly began to account for followers in explanations of leadership. For example, McGregor (1971) highlighted leadership variables related to the attitudes, needs, and other personal characteristics of the followers. Research then began to focus on how leaders motivated followers. Employee motivation was found to be related to the leader's style and follower characteristics (such as follower readiness), and to the work setting itself (e.g. Maidment, 1984).

House and Dessler (1974) built on this research, describing that the relationship between leaders and followers helps to explain how leaders motivate subordinates to accomplish designated goals. Effective leaders created trust and exemplified integrity which instills within followers a sense of identity, purpose, and commitment to the organization (Bennis & Nanus, 1985). For example, Servant Leadership theory focused on the idea that great leaders serve their followers and meet their followers' needs (Sergiovanni, 1992). This approach advocates that the first desire of the leader should be to serve. This exemplifies a moral principle which generates *deserving authority* of a leader in such a way that followers willingly choose to follow. This type of leadership taps followers' emotions, appeals to their values, and responds to their connections with others.

A greater understanding of the complexity of leadership, particularly in terms of the mutual influence relationships between leaders and followers, highlighted the systemic nature of leadership in organizations. That is, effective leadership promoted the expansion of leadership to a wider range of people and positions within the organizational system. Robert K. Greenleaf (1977) reflects this idea, stating that leadership is "available to everyone, throughout an organization, who has competence, values, and desire for it" (p. 96).

Recognizing leadership as leading change. As in previous eras, leadership research during the most recent two decades (1990–2010) both built on and moved beyond earlier conceptions of leadership to recognize that a crucial function of effective leaders was the process of leading organizational and systemic change. This focus on leadership as leading change was greatly influenced by the emergence of the information and technology age which created challenges for many organizations as they experienced the need to adjust to a global economy and a world that was increasingly dynamic (e.g. Porter, 1986). These shifts in the external

environment of organizations required dramatic shifts in leadership from simply managing organizations to leading them through these changes (e.g. Beugré, Acar, & Braun, 2006).

In this time of rapid transition and change, transformational leadership (Burns, 1978) became the theoretical focus of much leadership research. In fact, Bryman (1996) referred to it as the "New Leadership" paradigm. Bass (1990) described the transformational leader in this way, "The transformational leader asks followers to transcend their own self-interest for the good of the group or organization, to consider their long-term needs to develop and to become more aware of what is really important" (p. 53). This transformational leadership style contrasted with the more managerial, transactional leadership style. In the most recent era, leaders encourage individuals to increase their personal engagement, which creates a personal "connection that raises the level of motivation and morality in both the leader and followers, helping followers reach their fullest potential" (Northouse, 2001, p. 132).

The role of leaders in leading change has been one of the most challenging but important contributions of this era of leadership research. The shift in leadership toward leading change, rather than simply managing organizations, required leadership research to better understand how to best change organizational vision, culture and structures to create a more adaptive organization. Gary Yukl (2010) and Tichy and DeVanna (1990) explained that efforts to implement change in an organization would be more likely to be successful when a leader recognizes the need for a change, creates a vision, understands the reasons for resistance, and involves institutionalized sequential strategies in the process.

As leaders effectively communicated new directions, they created greater shared organizational vision and increased the shared meaning of the norms, values and beliefs of the organizational culture. Leaders encouraged followers to increasingly engage with each other and, as a result, organizational structures shifted to incorporate more teams within the organizational system. Research found that the use of organizational teams led to greater productivity, more effective use of resources, better decision and problem solving, better quality products and services, and increased innovation and creativity (e.g. Katzenback & Smith, 1993; Parker, 1990).

Across these four eras, the understanding of leadership has evolved from identifying to developing leaders, to explaining the complexity of leadership contexts, to leading change in response to dynamic environmental factors. While this evolving understanding of leadership has been generated across a variety of organizational contexts, the field of business management has contributed the majority of research on leadership. One organizational context that has begun relatively recently to emerge as its own leadership field, is that of educational leadership, which studies leadership specifically within educational organizations.

Leadership in Educational Organizations

The understanding of leadership within the field of educational leadership has generally been influenced by and mirrored the general base of evolving leadership literature. The influence of the leadership literature in education was particularly clear in the earlier eras while the external environments were stable. However, when the external business environments began to change and leaders in these contexts had to respond respectively, educational leaders were generally still able to continue with the effective leadership strategies that worked in stable environments. When the educational environment began to change more rapidly, educational leaders responded by leading change through the development of learning communities.

The changing educational environment. While schools experienced environmental stability longer than many other industries, they began to experience the effects of the

increasingly dynamic environment in the early 1990s. School reform movements began to reflect the need to better understand the effective implementation of leadership for schools in a dynamic and changing external environment (e.g. Rallis & Goldring, 2000). This dynamically shifting environment was exemplified by the quest to move toward providing fair access to academic opportunities and greater accountability for student achievement and outcomes.

As educational leaders sought to respond to this shifting environment, they needed to facilitate change within their organizations. These environmental shifts required more dynamic educational change processes than ever, focusing on the improvement of systemic relationships within schools (Fullan, 2001). Educational leaders learned from and began to apply leadership theories that explained how to facilitate and lead change of both people and organizations, such as the theory of transformational leadership (Bass, 1998; Burns, 1978). Leithwood (1992) specifically identified three fundamental goals of transformational leadership that were relevant to educational leaders: (a) develop and maintain a collaborative, professional school culture, (b) foster teacher professionalism, and (c) help teachers solve problems more effectively. Given these goals, effective transformational leaders in schools began to use the following types of strategies: (a) involve the whole staff (system) in deliberating on goals, beliefs, and visions; (b) seek different opinions and interpretations (diversity) and check out assumptions; (c) use teams; (d) enlist collaboration; (e) experiment with new ideas; (f) have high expectations for students and employees; and (g) be responsible (Leithwood, 1992).

Such large-scale systemic change in educational organizations also required change in the organizational culture. Schein (1992) defines the culture of an organization as the "shared assumptions and beliefs about the world and their place in it" (p. 278). Therefore, it is imperative for change—in order to affect lasting outcomes—that beliefs and values should be consistent

with practices and experiences. These strategies, along with the relevant cultural changes, laid the groundwork for the emergence of learning communities to facilitate the adaptation of schools to the changing external educational environment.

The strategy of learning communities. The concept of learning communities in educational organizations stems from the broader development of teams, organizational learning and learning organizations from the business environment (e.g. Argote, 1999). In 1994, Sergiovanni explained that "what is new in [educational] leadership thinking is the understanding that organizations can be seen as 'communities' bound by social structures....The bonding together of people in a special way and the binding of them to shared values and ideas are the defining characteristics of schools as communities" (p. 4). Effective leadership for a learning organization includes valuing relationships led through empowerment and support, encouraging open communication and teamwork, and providing opportunities for personal and professional development (e.g. Berson, Nemanich, Waldman, Galvin, & Keller, 2006).

In the current dynamic educational environment, effective leaders have changed schools and their cultures through developing learning communities that focus on shared vision and meaning and by attending to the systemic relationships created by the needs and concerns of both followers and stakeholders (Fullan, 2001). Educational leaders are still learning to implement this leadership strategy. To be effective leaders in learning communities, they must account for its sustainability in times of change, the diversity and justice that reflect the social needs of society, the need for distributed leadership that allows for sharing of responsibilities, and the integrity of their leadership and the necessary organizational systems, which is essential for the sustainability of the system as a whole (Bush, 2010; Fullan, 2001; Hargreaves, 2006; Spillane, 2006).

Research Questions

The understanding of effective leadership has evolved over the years from the search for effective leaders based on traits or behaviors, to understanding that effective leadership is contingent upon the situation, to recognizing that the role of relationships and leadership is systemic within the organization. As the educational environment has become more dynamic, educational leaders have been encouraged to focus on building learning communities that can better adapt to and thrive in this new environment (e.g. DuFour, 2004; Watkins & Marsick, 1999). In response to this increasingly dynamic external environment, educational leaders in leading change in their organizations. Yet, while educational leadership has been influenced by the leadership literature, most leadership research has been grounded in the study of industries other than education.

The current need for contemporary educational leaders is to determine how the evolving understanding of leadership, mostly developed in the field of business management, applies to leaders in schools. To address this need, leaders need to know how the educational leadership literature itself synthesizes this history of leadership research, what it promotes as effective leadership for schools, and how understanding of effective leadership for education has shifted in the last two decades of rapid environmental change. During this period the educational environments have become extremely dynamic and are requiring more effective leaders for school environments, demanding ever more effective instructional practices and increased student performance. This study specifically examined the literature of educational leadership during the decades of 1990–2010 to determine how the study and construction of leadership has shifted over the past twenty years. The following research questions guided this study:

- What are the most often cited educational leadership authors and works in educational literature during the two decades of 1990 – 2000 and 2001 – 2010?
- 2. What are the key constructs in the three most often cited works of each decade that are used to explain or define effective leadership?
- 3. What leadership constructs are uniquely representative of each decade and which are consistent across the two decades?

Methods

This study implemented a descriptive research method (Best, 2005; Cohen, Manion, & Morrison, 2007). This method involved the collection of data that provided a sufficient basis to identify and describe the underlying leadership constructs that were most prevalent in the educational leadership literature during the past two decades (Fitzpatrick, Sanders, & Worthen, 2010). The data-collection phase employed a bibliometric approach (Nicholas, 2002) to measure the relative impact (measured as numbers of citations) of the texts in the field of educational leadership.

Content analysis and citation analysis are the two most commonly used bibliometric procedures in the field of library and information science (Pritchard, 1969). This study used the content analysis technique to facilitate the analysis of texts for the presence and frequency of specific terms, narratives or concepts, including their direction, intensity, and space (Fitzpatrick et al., 2010; Seale, Gobo, Gubrium, & Silverman, 2004) and to identify the most cited works and authors in the field of educational leadership. The citation analysis procedure utilized the

Scientific Information's Web of Science. These two procedures facilitated the bibliometric searches within two targeted decades, 1990–2000 and 2001–2010 (Hertzel & Frase, 2003). The final data analysis encompassed an analytic induction technique generated from the content and citation analyses as well as the descriptive data generated in the summary tables (Guba, 1985; Wilcox, 2009).

This study reviewed, identified, analyzed, archived, and generated results based on what were identified as the top ten most widely-cited educational leadership works and authors in the field of educational leadership in the U.S. spanning the twenty year period from 1900 to 2010. The study focused on leadership constructs as the unit of analysis. For this study, a *construct* was defined as a theoretical statement or entity concerning some underlying observable aspects, dimensions, types, and attributes (Suddaby, 2010).

The non-statistical comparative analysis approach in this study identified constructs across the two decades of the study and focused on the patterns over time in terms of their uniqueness, similarities and differences both within and between the authors and works. A descriptive analysis of the findings summarized the crucial leadership constructs that were deemed to be consistent and influential in explaining effective leadership during the targeted periods. The study was conducted in seven steps. Following is a brief description of each of these steps.

First, six educational leadership handbooks were reviewed for possible use in the 1990–2010 study periods to identify the ten most cited authors. The six handbooks reviewed were the following:

• Educational leadership, A reference handbook (Williams-Boyd, 2002).

- International handbook of educational leadership and administration (Leithwood, Chapman, Corson, Hallinger, & Hart, 2002).
- International handbook on the preparation and development of school leaders (Lumby, Crow, & Pahiardis, 2008).
- Handbook of research on educational administration (Murphy & Louis, 2002).
- The Sage handbook of educational leadership (English, 2005).
- *The Sage handbook of educational leadership* (English, 2011).

In the second step the researcher chose four of the handbooks, designating two handbooks for each decade of the study. The selection criterion used for final inclusion dealt with the completeness or comprehensive nature of the final four. While all six potential sources are considered authoritative, the four selected were clearly the most comprehensive. The two chosen for inclusion for the first decade (1990–2000) were Williams-Boyd (2002) and English (2005). The two chosen for the second decade (2001–2010) were English (2011) and Lumby, et al. (2008).

The third step applied the following process to identify the most cited authors in each of the two periods from each of the handbooks:

- First, the researcher reviewed the table of contents for each handbook to identify the section titles and chapter headings that were directly relevant to educational leadership.
- Second, within each of these sections and chapters, the researcher identified the authors and their cited works that fell within the decades of the study (1990–2000 and 2001–2010).

- Third, the researcher selected the ten most often cited authors for each decade based on the actual count of the total citations recorded for each author's name in the Authors' Indices of the two handbooks.
- Fourth, from the handbook references, the researcher verified the title of the author's published work selected for each decade of the study.
- Fifth, the researcher compiled the results.

The fourth step involved implementing the bibliometric analysis using "The Citation Databases: Social Sciences Citation Index (SSCI): Web of Science" for the web interface. The "Cited Reference Search Engine" was utilized, focusing on the Boolean and operator fields to enter the information about the author's name, title of the cited work, and the cited years included in each of the decades.

In the fifth step, the results given in the "Cited Reference Search" screen of the SSCI were compiled into a preliminary table. The ten most cited works were then extracted. The last stage of this step was to extract the three most cited works for each decade for final construct analysis. The three most cited works for the first decade were, first, Senge (1990), followed by Fullan (1991), and Sergiovanni (1992). In the second decade, the most cited works were, first, Fullan (2001), followed by Spillane (2006), and Hargreaves (2006).

The sixth step was a "credibility check." Since this study was designed to identify leadership constructs taken as positive in the practice of educational leadership rather than those that were not, it was necessary to check whether the citations of the authors in the literature were positive or negative. A 10% random sample of the citing references for each of the top cited works in the bibliometric search was reviewed to confirm whether they were primarily "positive" toward the cited work or not. An 80% minimum "positive reference" criterion was the standard for the top cited work to be accepted for incorporation in this study. All six of the works included in Table 3 passed this criterion easily.

In the seventh step a content analysis of each of the six (three for each decade) top cited works was made to identify the crucial leadership constructs. This analysis extracted terms indicating potential leadership constructs from each work's table of contents and subject index. For example, in Senge's (1990) work, the construct of *system thinking*, was first included in the table of contents as a chapter title, and was then found at least once on 79 of 423 pages. Only terms indicating constructs with substantial coverage, such as the example provided from Senge, were included for consideration. Where obviously similar constructs were indicated by various authors with slightly different terms, the emphasis was on the construct rather than the term. For example, the terms *learning organization*, *learning community*, and *community* were referred to in four of the top cited works (Fullan, 1991; Hargreaves, 2006; Senge, 1990; Sergiovanni, 1992), but they were used by each author in ways clearly indicating the same construct, which was then identified by the researcher as *learning organization*.

Findings

The findings from the study focus on several interesting patterns. These patterns are neither statistically derived nor proven. Rather, they represent visual and intuitive patterns discernible from the tabular representations. Consequently, these patterns are not meant to be unequivocally authoritative, but rather, they are the reasonably indicative patterns and subsequent meaning available from the perspective of the author of the study.

Most Cited Authors

In Table 1 the most cited authors (represented by one or more works, depending on how many were cited) for each of the study decades (1990–2000 and 2001–2010) are presented in

rank-order from the most often cited (1) to the tenth most often cited. As described in the methods section, this list is a product of the review of four authoritative handbooks in educational leadership (English, 2005, 2011; Lumby et al., 2008; Williams-Boyd, 2002).

The most cited authors were David Tyack, Professor Emeritus of Stanford University, and Fenwick English of the University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill. Michael Fullan, Professor Emeritus of the Ontario Institute for Studies in Education of the University of Toronto is the only author to be included in the lists from both decades under study. However, none of Fullan's eight works (1991, 1993, 1996, 1998, 1999, 2001, 2002, 2003) was the most cited. In fact, his work moved from being the third most cited in the first decade under study, to the ninth most cited work in the second decade.

Most Cited Works

Table 2 indicates how often the most popular single work of an author was cited. These results from the Social Science Citation Index (SSCI) Web of Science Database display several interesting patterns. First, Michael Fullan is ranked in both decades in terms of single works cited. It is important to note that Fullan moves from being the second most cited in the first decade to the first most cited in the second decade (the opposite direction of his movement in terms of citation patterns when all works of an author are considered).

Another striking pattern is seen in the significant discrepancy in numbers of citations between the top-ranked single works in the two decades. The top cited work in the first decade (Senge, 1990) was cited 1,268 times, while the top cited work in the second decade was cited only 189 times. Senge (1990) was cited almost seven times more than was Fullan (2001) to attain the top spot in the first decade.

Table 1Rank-Ordered List of Most Cited Authors

1990–2000 2001–2010				
Sage Handbook of Educational Leadership		Sage Handbook of Educational Leadership		
(English, 2005); Educational Leadership		(English, 2011); Handbook on Preparation		
Handbook (Williams-Boyd, 2002).		of School Leaders (Lumby et al., 2008).		
Rank- Order	Author (Yr.)	# handbook citations	Author (Yr.)	# handbook citations
1	Tyack, D. (1990)	31	English, F. (2008)	30
2	Murphy, J. (1993)	25	Grogan, M. (2005)	29
3	Cuban, L. (1998)	24	Blount, J. (2003)	20
4	Fullan, M. (1991)	17	Brunner, C. (2007)	20
5	Sergiovanni, T. (1992)	16	Kowalski, T. (2006)	11
6	Peterson, G. (1997)	11	Glass, T. (2007)	10
7	Leithwood, K. (1998)	10	Lumby, J. (2006)	7
8	Hallinger, P. (1992)	10	Spillane, J. (2006)	6
9	Starratt, R. (1994)	8	Fullan, M. (2001)	6
10	Senge, P. (1990)	4	Hargreaves, A. (2006)	4

Another pattern in the data in Table 2 is in the fact that only one author, Fullan (1991, 2001), is found on the list for both decades. Interestingly, Fullan (2001) is ranked ninth by handbook frequency (see Table 1), but first by citation in journals (see Table 2).

Crucial Educational Leadership Constructs

Table 3 presents the findings of the research for each of the study decades. The table presents the content analysis of each author's work and identifies the crucial leadership constructs that each author's work develops and on which these works focus. The top third of Table 3 shows those leadership constructs that are deemed to be unique to the authors' works of the 1990–2000 decade. The obvious patterns point to Senge's (1990) unique use of the constructs of *team* and *system thinking*, while Sergiovanni (1992) applies the constructs of *covenant* and *servant leadership* independently of the other works in either decade, and neither of Fullan's works (1991, 2001) demonstrated any unique constructs compared to the other authors.

The middle section of Table 3 displays constructs that were identified to be similar across more than one author's work for both decades of the study. This large cluster of constructs demonstrates that while there were elements unique to the works of certain authors, no discernible pattern exists as to the nature or type of constructs that demonstrated significant overlap. In terms of overlap it is interesting to note just how many of these constructs overlapped with all three works in the first decade (over half), while in the second decade no single construct demonstrated overlap among all three.

Finally, the bottom section of Table 3 presents those leadership constructs that were identified to be unique to the 2001–2010 decade. These decade-specific constructs did not show as much uniqueness to specific works as was demonstrated in the top third of the chart in the first decade. Indeed, just over half of these constructs were shared by at least two of the

Table 2

Most Cited Works of Top Cited Authors

	1990–2000		2001–2010	
Rank- Order	Author (Yr.)	# SSCI Citations	Author (Yr.)	# SSCI Citations
1	Senge, P. (1990)	1268	Fullan, M. (2001)	189
2	Fullan, M. (1991)	926	Spillane, J. (2006)	142
3	Sergiovanni, T. (1992)	138	Hargreaves, A. (2006)	74
4	Tyack, D. (1990)	121	Lumby, J. (2006)	23
5	Leithwood, K. (1998)	53	English, F. (2008)	14
6	Cuban, L. (1998)	39	Grogan, M. (2005)	4
7	Starratt, R. (1994)	30	Kowalski, T. (2006)	4
8	Hallinger, P. (1993)	19	Brunner, C. (2007)	3
9	Murphy, J. (1993)	6	Blount, J. (2003)	3
10	Peterson, G. (1997)	1	Glass, T. (2007)	1

Table 3

Leadership Constructs	1990–2000 Three Most Frequently Cited Leadership Works		2001–2010 Three Most Frequently Cited Leadership Works			
	#1 Senge (1990)	#2 Fullan (1991)	#3 Sergiovanni (1992)	#1 Fullan (2001)	#2 Spillane (2006)	#3 Hargreaves (2006)
Team	*					
System Thinking	*					
Vision	*		*			
Covenant			*			
Servant Leadership			*			
Professionalism	*	*	*	*		
Accountability		*			*	
Change	*	*		*		*
Learning Organization	*	*	*	*		*
Moral Authority	*	*	*	*		*
Culture	*	*	*	*		
Followership			*		*	
Relationship				*	*	
Collaboration				*	*	
Sustainability				*		*
Diversity						*
Distributed Leadership					*	*
Leadership Practice					*	
Justice						*

Crucial Educational Leadership Constructs

works. This may be due to the fact that two of these works (Hargreaves, 2006; Spillane, 2006) were published five years after the top cited work (Fullan, 2001) and may have consequently represented more construct convergence following on, or building from, the prior success of the earlier work.

Discussion

This study examined the educational leadership literature during the decades of 1990– 2010 to determine how the understanding of leadership has shifted over these twenty years. The findings highlight several patterns that describe how the research and literature of leadership has been applied specifically to educational leadership. These patterns have practical implications for the effectiveness of educational leaders in today's dynamic environment.

Patterns in the Research and Literature of Educational Leadership

This study identified top educational leadership authors and works during the two decades of the 1990s and 2000s for the purpose of identifying the key leadership constructs in the three most often cited works of each decade. The findings provide insights regarding authors, works and constructs in educational leadership research.

Most cited authors. The patterns in Table 1 suggest three possible explanations for which authors have been the most cited. First, the field of educational leadership itself may reflect a rather transitive nature in terms of the popularity of specific authors and approaches to the study and practice of educational leadership. This transitive nature is demonstrated in that even the most often cited author of the first decade was not ranked at all in the top ten of the second decade. In addition, only one of the most cited author's works were found in the top ten of both decades. A second explanation for the pattern of most cited authors may be the level of seniority of educational leadership researchers. That is, more senior scholars may have had the potential for influence on the field of educational leadership for a longer period of time throughout their entire careers. For example, David Tyack and Michael Fullan, two of the most cited authors listed on Table 1, presently hold emeritus status at their universities.

The third explanation for which authors are most cited in educational leadership in these decades could be that not only the works – and their content and approach – were considered important, but that the authors were well known and prominent in the "invisible college" of the discipline of educational leadership. Such prominence would generate name recognition, the tendency for isomorphic approaches to leadership, and the potential for efficiencies in selecting leadership approaches.

Most cited works. The patterns in Table 2 suggest a couple of possible explanations for which of the works have been the most cited. The findings clearly indicate that in the first decade the top two works of Senge (1990) and Fullan (1991) were far more dominant – in fact, they were nearly totally dominant proportionally – in the field of educational leadership than were the two top works of the second decade. Initially, this pattern may suggest that fewer educational leadership works were published during the first decade than during the second decade. However, the bibliometric study did not demonstrate that such a "dilution factor" might be in play. That is, the data did not indicate that a larger number of works had been published and cited in the second decade, leading to a dilution of how often any one was cited.

A second and more likely explanation for the volatility in the number of citations for the most cited works may be found in the evolution of the educational environment. As educational leaders responded to dynamic external changes, they may have begun to reach more broadly than

in earlier eras prior to the 1990s for ideas and solutions to fit their rapidly evolving leadership needs. Their understanding of leadership was itself dynamically evolving, which meant that the set of stable leadership ideas that had previously served them were no longer sufficient. The high citation numbers in the first decade indicates greater stability of ideas, whereas the magnitude of the decrease in citation numbers clearly points to a disruption of previous stability.

A third explanation for the differences in most cited works between the decades, and particularly in the number of citations to these works, may stem from the search processes themselves. The search for new leadership ideas in the second decade may have been facilitated by improved technology that enabled easier searches of the leadership literature. With more educational leaders searching the literature, and with easier search processes, a wider range of cited works could be expected. These three explanations help to create understanding for the patterns of most cited works and suggest that a large magnitude of change in what it takes to attain the top rank of most cited works (and even the top four ranks combined) between the decades.

Crucial educational leadership constructs. The patterns of the leadership constructs in Table 3 provide an intriguing look at how leadership has been understood in education over the past two decades. The overarching pattern that emerges in this data is how many of the leadership constructs shifted over the decades while fewer (only about one-third of the total) remained more constant.

The constructs unique to the early 1990's characterized by Senge (1990), Fullan (1991) and Sergiovanni (1992), highlighted *teams*, *systems thinking*, *vision* and *servant leadership*. In this decade, school leaders increasingly saw their schools as organic rather than mechanistic systems, and they sought leadership influence through both building shared vision with followers

23

and attending to their individual needs. These unique leadership constructs, reflecting the early writings of transformational leadership theory (Burns, 1978) may have provided educational leaders with their first leadership strategies for change as they needed to rethink their understandings of organizations and how to lead change. In this decade, educational leaders needed to become more responsive and adapt to their increasingly dynamic environment.

The findings also suggested that some constructs explaining effective educational leadership spanned both decades. Clearly influenced by Fullan (1991, 2001) as a common top author in both decades, several constructs provided both an impetus and a common ground for the evolution of leadership into the 2000s. The identification of leadership constructs such as *accountability, moral authority* and *change* point to the increasing and continuous influence of the external environment on schools as it adjusted to increasing global pressures on the American educational system (indeed, all educational systems globally). Other constructs, such as *learning organizations, organizational culture* and *followership*, highlight school leadership responses to these external pressures and reflected the need for leaders to include a broader range of participants and to become increasingly flexible and dynamic in their leadership approaches. The overlap of these leadership constructs across the two decades of the constructs may suggest that these leadership constructs possess characteristics that endure in the literature and practice over time, amid (or perhaps even because of) significant changes in the context(s) of education.

The leadership constructs unique in the 2000's clearly shifted from those of the 1990's. The increasing focus on organizational learning and change brought greater attention to how effective leaders focused on, and included their followers in, necessary and deep-seated change efforts. The most cited works evince that effective leaders build relationships with followers, develop collaboration between followers, share leadership with followers, and provide followers with greater access to opportunity and fairness by attending to diversity and promoting justice among followers. Future research should continue to examine the leadership research and literature, particularly in the field of educational leadership, to better understand the evolution of leadership thought to provide effective leadership to educational institutions.

The evolution of leadership thought in education. The patterns discussed in the most cited authors, most cited works and crucial educational leadership constructs support the historical trend that leadership thought evolves and adapts to the current needs of the organization and external environment. These trends are not new or surprising in leadership research. The history of leadership thought clearly demonstrates similar evolutions (Bryman, 1996).

During the period of 1990 through 2010, leadership thought in education demonstrated an era of change in how school leaders influenced their followers and their organizations. One way that this change may be characterized is in the evolution of leadership from focusing on merely the transformation of followers (e.g. transformational leadership (Bass, 1985; Burns, 1978) to better understanding of how to include and engage followers themselves in the organizational changes necessitated by the increasingly dynamic nature of the external environment of schools. Specifically, given that educational environments have become extremely dynamic, demanding more effective instructional practices and increased student performance (Roach, Smith, & Boutin, 2011), educational leaders are now required to be more effective leaders for entire school environments, not just individual teachers, students and stakeholders. This study demonstrates that leadership thought adapted to address these environmental evolutions to help school leaders successfully shift their leadership approach and strategies. The findings of this study clearly illustrate the dynamic nature of leadership approaches across these two decades and, specifically,

how the understanding of effective leadership for education has shifted across the last two decades.

Practical Implications for Educational Leaders

A critical question confronting contemporary educational leaders is "how does the continually evolving understanding of leadership best inform my practice and promote effective leadership for schools?" First, school leaders need to understand that leadership thought has always evolved significantly, and it will continue to evolve well into the future. Consequently, school leaders should avoid becoming overcommitted to any given leadership approach, as the only stable understanding of leadership is that the understanding will certainly change.

Rather than overcommit, or treat a particular approach to leadership as infallible and certain, current school leaders need to realize that the literature represents only the state-of-theart understanding of leadership at a given point in time, for the given set of organizational and environmental conditions, rather than a definitive, final answer. Consequently, school leaders must stay flexible and continually be aware of the changing environment and the resulting development of leadership thought. School leaders must be vigilant in their pursuit of the best in thinking, and then be flexible and adaptive in how – and for how long – they implement any set of leadership constructs.

Lastly, leadership preparation programs must continually update and refresh their leadership training for future school leaders. The tendency to reify theoretical thinking is certainly not limited to busy school practitioners. Professors also tend to resist change, particularly when change means movement away from years or decades of comfortable discourse. Ultimately, our understanding and practice based on leadership constructs, like leadership itself, must remain dynamic. Our devotion as leaders, whether leading as researchers or practitioners, must be to the pursuit of state-of-the-art solutions in service of students and learning, rather than restful repose in well-worn comfort zones.

References

- Argote, L. (1999). Organizational learning: Creating, retaining and transferring knowledge.Boston: Kluwer Academic Publishers.
- Barnard, C. I. (1938). *The functions of an executive*. Cambridge, MA: President and Fellows and Harvard College.
- Bass, B. M. (1985). Leadership and performance beyond expectations. New York: Free Press.
- Bass, B. M. (1990). Bass & Stogdill's handbook of leadership: Theory, research, and managerial application (3rd ed.). New York: The Free Press.
- Bennis, W. G., & Nanus, B. (1985). Leaders: The strategies for taking charge. New York: Harper and Row.
- Berson, Y., Nemanich, L. A., Waldman, D. A., Galvin, B. M., & Keller, R. T. (2006). Leadership and organizational learning: A multiple levels perspective. *Leadership Quarterly*, 17(6), 577-594.
- Best, J. W., & Kahn, J. V. (2005). *Research in education* (10th ed.). New Jersey: Peason Higher Education.
- Beugré, C. D., Acar, W., & Braun, W. (2006). Transformational leadership in organizations: An environment-induced model. *International Journal of Manpower*, *27*(1), 52-62.
- Blake, R. R., & Mouton, J. S. (1964). The managerial grid. Houston: Gulf Publishing Company.
- Blount, J. M. (2003). Homosexuality and school school suprintendent: A brief history. *Journal of School Leadership*, *13*(1), 7-26.
- Brunner, C. C., & Grogan, M. (2007). Women leading school system: Uncommon roads to fulfillment. Lahman, MD: Rowman & Littlefield.

Bryman, A. (1996). Leadership in organizations. In S. R. Clegg, C. Hardy & W. R. Nord (Eds.), *Handbook of organization studies* (pp. 276-292). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications.

Burns, J. M. (1978). Leadership. New York: Harper & Row.

- Bush, T., Bell, L., & Middlewood, D. (2010). The principles of educational leadership and management. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications.
- Cohen, L., Manion, L., & Morrison, K. (2007). *Research methods in education*. New York: Routledge.
- Cuban, L. (1998). How schools change reforms: Redefining reform success and failure. *Teachers College Record*, *99*(3), 453-477.
- DuFour, R. (2004). What is a 'professional learning community'? *Educational Leadership*, *61*(8), 6-11.
- English, F. (2005). *The Sage handbook of educational leadership: Advances in theory, Research, and practice.* Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications.
- English, F. (2008). *The art of educational leadership: Balancing performance and accountability*. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publication.
- English, F. (2011). *The Sage handbook of educational leadership: Advances in theory, Research, and practice* (2nd ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications.

Fiedler, F. E. (1967). A theory of leadership effectiveness. New York: McGraw-Hill.

- Fiedler, F. E., & Chemers, M. M. (1976). Improving leadership effectiveness: The leader match concept. New York: John Wiley & Sons.
- Fitzpatrick, J. L., Sanders, J. R., & Worthen, B. R. (2010). *Program Evaluation: Alternative Approaches and Practical Guidelines* (4th ed.). New York: Prentice Hall.

- Fleishman, E. A. (1973). The description of supervisory behavior. *Personnel Psychology*, *37*(4), 1-6.
- Fullan, M. G. (1991). The new meaning of educational change. New York: Teacher College Press.
- Fullan, M. G. (1993). *Change forces: Probing the depths of educational reform*. Levittown, PA:The Falmer Press.
- Fullan, M. G. (1996). Turning systemic thinking on its head. Phi Delta Kappan, 77(6), 420-423.
- Fullan, M. G. (1998). Leadership for the 21st century Breaking the bonds of dependency. *Educational Leadership*, 55(7), 6-10.
- Fullan, M. G. (1999). Changes forces: The sequel. Philadelphia, PA: Falmer Press.
- Fullan, M. G. (2001). Leading in a culture of change. San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass.
- Fullan, M. G. (2002). The change leader. Educational Leadership, 59(8), 16-20.
- Fullan, M. G. (2003). The moral imperative of school leadership. Thousand Oaks, CA: Corwin Press.
- Glass, T. E., & Franceschini, L. A. (2007). The state of the American school superintendency: A mid-decade study. Lanham, MD: Rowman & Littlefield Education.
- Greenleaf, R. K. (1977). Servant leadership: A journey into the nature of legitimate power and greatness. New York: Paulist Press.
- Grogan, M., Brunner, C. (2005). Women leading system. The School Administrator 62(2), 46-50.
- Guba, E. G., & Lincoln, Y. S. (1985). *Naturalistic inquiry*. Newbury Park, CA: Sage Publications.
- Hallinger, P. (1992). The evolving role of American principals: From managerial to instructional to transformational leaders. *Journal of Educational Administration*, *30*(3), 35-48.

Hallinger, P. (1993). Reshaping the landscape of school leadership development: A global perspective. Exton: PA: Swets & Zeitlinger Publishers.

Hargreaves, D. F. (2006). Sustainable leadership. San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass.

- Hertzel, R. W., & Frase, L. (2003). *School management by wandering around*. New York, NY: R & L Education.
- House, R. J., & Dessler, G. (1974). The path-goal theory of leadership: Some post hoc and a priori tests. In J. G. Hunt & L. L. Larson (Eds.), *Contingency approaches to leadership* (pp. 29-62). Carbondale, IL: Southern Illinois University Press.
- Katzenback, J. R., & Smith, D. K. (1993). *The wisdom of teams: Creating the high-performance organization*. Boston, MA: Harvard University Press.
- Kowalski, T. (2006). *The school superintendent: Theory, practice, and cases (2nd ed.)* Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publication.
- Leithwood, K., & Duke, D. (1998). Mapping the conceptual terrain of leadership: . *The Peabody Journal of Education*, 73(2), 31-50.
- Leithwood, K., Chapman, J., Corson, D., Hallinger, P., & Hart, A. (2002). International handbook of educational leadership and administration. In K. Leithwood & P. Hallinger (Eds.), *Second international handbook of educational leadership and administration: Part one* (Vol. 1). Boston: Kluwer Academic Publishers.
- Leithwood, K. A. (1992). *Developing expert leadership for future schools*. Washington, D.C.: Falmer Press.
- Lewin, K., & Lippet, R. (1938). An experimental approach to the study of autocracy and democracy: A preliminary note. *Sociometry*, *1*(3/4), 292-300.

- Lumby, J. (2006). Conceptualizing diversity and leadership: Evidence from 10 cases. *Educational Management Administration & Leadership, 34*(2), 151-165.
- Lumby, J., Crow, G., & Pahiardis, P. (2008). *International handbook on the preparation and development of school leaders*. New York: Routledge.
- Lunenburg, F. C., & Ornstein, A. C. (1999). High expectation: An action plan for implementation. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications.
- Lunenburg, F. C., & Ornstein, A. C. (2012). *Educational administration: Concepts and practices* (6th ed.). Belmont, CA: Wadsworth Publishing.
- Maidment, R. (1984). Ten reasons why managers need to know more about delegation. Supervisory Management, 29(8), 8-11.
- McGregor, D. (1971). *Theory Y: The integration of individual and organizational goals*. Iowa City: University Associates Press.
- Murphy, J. (1993). *Preparing tomorrow's school leaders: Alternate designs*. University Park, PA: University Council Educational Administration.
- Murphy, J., & Louis, K. S. (2002). *Handbook of research on educational administration* (2nd ed.). San Francisco: Jossey-Bass.
- Nicholas, B. (2002). *Form and meaning in the history of book: British library*. London, GB: Oxford Press.
- Northouse, P. G. (2001). *Leadership: Theory and practice* (2nd ed.). Los Angelos, CA: Sage Publications.
- Northouse, P. G. (2009). *Introduction to leadership: Concepts and practice* (2nd ed.). Thousands Oaks, CA: Sage Publications.

Parker, G. M. (1990). Team players and teamwork. San Francisco: Jossey-Bass.

- Peterson, G. (1997). Looking at the big picture: School administrators and violence reduction. Jornal of School Leadership, 7(5), 456-479.
- Porter, M. E. (1986). Competition in global industries: A conceptual framework. In M. E. Porter (Ed.), *Competition in global industries* (pp. 15-60). Boston: Harvard Business School Press.
- Pritchard, J. B. (1969). Ancient near eastern texts. New Jersey, NY: Princeton University Press.
- Rallis, S. F., & Goldring, E. B. (2000). *Principals of dynamic schools: Taking charge of change* (2 ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Corwin Press, Inc.
- Roach, V., Smith, L. W., & Boutin, J. (2011). School leadership policy trends and developments:
 Policy expediency or policy excellence? *Educational Administration Quarterly*, 47(1), 71-113.
- Roethlisberger, F. J. (1941). *Management and Morale*. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press.
- Schein, R. D. (1992). Organizational culture and leadership (2nd ed.). San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass.
- Seale, C., Gobo, G., Gubrium, J. F., & Silverman, D. (2004). *Qualitative research practice*. Newbury Park, CA: Sage Publications.
- Selznick, P. (1957). *Leadership in administration: A sociological interpretation*. New York: Harper & Row.
- Senge, P. (1990). *The fifth discipline*. New York: Currency Doubleday.
- Sergiovanni, T. (1992). *Moral leadership: Getting to the heart of school improvement*. New York: Jossey-Bass.

Sergiovanni, T. (1994). Building community in schools. San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass.

- Spillane, J. P. (2006). Distributed leadership. San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass.
- Starratt, R. J. (1994). Building an ethical school. Mahwah, NJ: Falmer Press.
- Stogdill, R. M. (1974). *Handbook of leadership: A survey of theory and research*. New York: The Free Press.
- Stogdill, R. M., & Shartle, C. L. (1948). Methods for determining patterns of leadership behavior in relation to organization structure and objectives. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 32(3), 286-291.
- Suddaby, R. (2010). Editor's comments: Construct clarity in theories of management and organization. *Academy of Management Review*, *35*(3), 346-357.
- Tannenbaum, R., & Schmidt, W. H. (1958). How to choose a leadership pattern. *Harvard Business Review*, 36(2), 95-101.
- Tannenbaum, R., Weschler, I. R., & Massarik, F. (1961). Leadership and organization. New York: McGraw-Hill.
- Taylor, F. (1911). Scientific Management. New York: Harper & Brothers Publishing.
- Tead, O. (1935). The art of leadership. New York: McGraw-Hill.
- Tichy, N. M., & DeVanna, M. A. (1990). *The transformational leader* (2nd ed.). New York: John Wiley & Sons.
- Tyack, D. B. (1990). *Learning together : A history of coeducation in American schools*. New Haven, CT: Yale University Press.
- Watkins, K. E., & Marsick, V. J. (1999). Sculpting the learning community: New forms of working and organizing. NASSP Bulletin, 83(604), 78-87.
- Wilcox, D. L. (2009). *Public relations writing and media technique* (6th ed.). New Jersey, NY:Allyn & Bacon.

Williams-Boyd, P. (2002). Educational leadership: A reference handbook. Santa Barbara, CA:

ABC-Clio, Inc.

Yukl, G. A. (2010). Leadership in organizations (7th ed.). New Jersy, NY: Prentice Hall

APPENDIX A: EXTENDED LITERATURE REVIEW

The history of the educational leadership literature can be framed in terms of two broad themes. The first theme encompasses the development of leadership as an area of study, and the second deals with how leadership fully transitioned into the educational domain. The first theme is particularly complex, dealing with how the theme of leadership developed in several eras, including the *Early Trait* era (1900-1920), *Power and Influence* era (1930-1950), *Behaviors* era (1950-1970), *Relationships* era (1970-2000), and the *Transformational Processes* era (2000-2010). The following review will deal with both of these two broad themes.

Development of Leadership

Leadership is a subject that has generated interest and speculation among people for centuries. It is a rather strange phenomenon in that everybody seems to know it exists and it happens, but rarely can people seem to agree on what it is or how it works, or even what it supposed to be. As a matter of fact, the term is a word "taken from the common vocabulary and incorporated into technical and scientific vocabulary without being precisely redefined" (Yukl, 2010, p. 2). Often, it was common to associate leadership with something extraordinary about the leader. For instance, the term *leadership* "connotes images of powerful and dynamic individuals who command victorious armies or endeavors" (Yukl, 2010, p. 1). This implies that some people have an endowment for something unique that makes them more successful than others at leadership. Evidently, a potential problem occurs when we advocate specific attributes or traits as having a cause and effect relationship with a leader's effectiveness. This is because of the failure to take situations into account, and in many instances, the high level of subjectivity in the act of identifying the "most important" leadership traits. From this context, leadership definitions often carry a variety of connotations, depending on the dimensions of the phenomenon studied,

that often create ambiguity of meaning and difficulty in interpretation. An observation by Bennis (1959) illustrates a prevalent early perception that may still ring true today:

Always, it seems, the concept of leadership eludes us or turns up in another form to taunt us again with its slipperiness and complexity. So we have invented an endless proliferation of terms to deal with it ... and still the concept is not sufficiently defined (p. 259).

Over the years, researchers and writers often conceptualize leadership according to their individual perspectives and the aspect of most personal interest to them. Stogdill (1974), following a comprehensive review of the leadership literature, concluded that "there are almost as many definitions of leadership as there are persons who have attempted to define the concept" (p. 259). In the same vein, Bennis and Nanus (1985) pointed out that the research has "produced more than 350 definitions ... with no clear and unequivocal understanding" (p. 21). In spite of the seeming ambiguity and the reality of the challenge in clearly defining leadership, there seems to have been consistent effort and progress made by researchers over the years in identifying themes, concepts and constructs that help writers conceptualize and describe leadership in a more practical way. Many researchers have included common components in explaining the makeup of leadership with different sets of dynamics, contexts, and foci. All leadership authors seem to agree that the act of leadership involves a leader, a follower, an organization, and an environment (Bennis & Nanus, 1985; Daft, 2009; Fleishman, 1973; Northouse, 2009; Stogdill, 1974).

From this common context, researchers seek to define leadership and formulate theories from the perspective of how leadership is conceptualized in terms such as traits, power and influence, behaviors, contingencies, relationships, and processes (Bass, 1990; Lunenburg & Ornstein, 2012; Northouse, 2009; Yukl, 2010). For example, Bernard Bass (1990) proposed a scheme to define leadership as group processes, where the leader is at the center of group change and activity. Hoff (1999) pointed out, "Many definitions of leadership generally agree upon two things: Leadership is a group function: it occurs only in the processes of two or more people interacting; and Leaders intentionally seek to influence the behavior of other people" (p. 312). Many define leadership as an act or behavior – what leaders do, or how they act to bring about change in a group. Still others define leadership in terms of power and influence in relationships, and leadership has also been defined as a process where interactions between leader and followers exist toward accomplishing a common goal. Each leadership theory is further articulated by identifying leadership constructs that underlie the concepts proposed by each theory as it attempts to explain effective leadership. This review follows the general pattern discussed above and explains leadership as: "traits, influence and power, behaviors ... role relationships, and process" (Lunenburg & Ornstein, 2012, p. 112).

1900–1920s: Early Trait

While there are a number of authors who have done reviews of the early conception of leadership, the major study done by Stogdill (1974) appears to be among the most comprehensive and frequently cited in the leadership literature. Much of the material presented in this review came from the content of this work and represents similar chronological sequencing in its presentation.

In the early 1900s, scholars attempted to study leadership by identifying the "trait" that made certain people "great." In one of the earlier definitions of leadership, Cooley (1902) writes, "the leader is always the nucleus of a tendency ... all social movements, closely examined, will be found to consist of tendencies having such nuclei" (as cited in Stogdill, 1974, pp. 8-9). Similarly, Blackmar (1911) defined leadership as "the centralization of efforts of the individual

in one person as an expression of the power of all" (p. 626). Further, Bogardus emphasized the importance of the interaction between leader and group, asserting that leadership is "personality in action under group conditions ... in specific traits of one person and other traits of many" (1934, p. 3).

A closer look at these early definitions of leadership traits reveals that leadership is about being borne with inherent advantages, and is considered a means of controlling others while recognizing the leader as the one who is powerful and uses a heavy hand in directing the behavior of others. Stogdill (1974) analyzed and synthesized hundreds of studies conducted between 1904 and 1947, as well as from 1948 to 1974. He concluded that some of the traits that may be positively associated with leadership in this era include the following: (a) initiative, (b) persistence, (c) self-confidence, (d) responsibility, (e) insight, (f) sociability, and (g) influence (Stogdill, 1974, pp. 73-80). Additional studies of leadership traits and characteristics were conducted by Mann in 1959 (Lord, DeVader, & Alliger, 1986), and Kirkpatrick and Locke (1991). Northouse summarized these traits and characteristics that are deemed central for leaders to possess or cultivate in this list: intelligence, self-confidence, determination, integrity, and sociability (Northouse, 2009).

Even though there were hundreds of studies conducted to discover the elusive traits or qualities that guaranteed leadership success, none was successful at being definitive. This is likely due to the complexity of intervening variables and roles in the leadership process. For instance, Stogdill (1974) found that an individual does not become a leader solely because he or she possesses certain traits. Rather, the traits that leaders possess must be relevant to situations in which the leader is functioning. Hence, Stogdill's 1974 review and findings prepared the way for the added dimension of studying the relevancy of situational factors in order for personal traits for leaders to be successful.

APPENDIX B: DETAILED METHODS

The study implemented a descriptive research method (Best, 2005; Cohen et al., 2007). The descriptive method involved the collection of data that provided sufficient basis to describe the themes, concepts, and underlying constructs that were the focus of interest to the researcher (Fitzpatrick et al., 2010). For this study, the data gathering and analysis were focused on describing what crucial leadership constructs existed in the three dominant educational leadership authors and works of each decade of the study (1990-2000 and 2001-2010). Data gathering and analysis identified those constructs that best explained effective leadership and answered the questions proposed by the study. The identified constructs were organized and presented in summary tables and matrices in order to enhance the clarity of relationships, meanings, and comparisons. Leadership constructs of commonality or uniqueness were used to create tables which facilitated the identification and discussion of commonalities, shifts and changes between the most frequently cited leadership authors and works of the two decades of study. It is hoped that such information provides a knowledge base which can act as a springboard for further descriptive or even inferential studies in the area of effective educational leadership.

APPENDIX C: DISSERTATION REFERENCES

Argote, L. (1999). Organizational learning: Creating, retaining and transferring knowledge.Boston: Kluwer Academic Publishers.

Barnard, C. I. (1938). *The functions of an executive*. Cambridge, MA: President and Fellows and Harvard College.

40

- Bass, B. M. (1985). *Leadership and performance beyond expectations*. New York: The Free Press.
- Bass, B. M. (1990). Bass & Stogdill's handbook of leadership: Theory, research, and managerial application (3rd ed.). New York: The Free Press.
- Bass, B. M. (1996). A new paradigm of leadership: An inquiry into transformational leadership.Alexandria, VA: U.S. Army Research Institute.
- Bass, B. M. (1998). Transformational leadership: Industry, military, and educational impact.Mahwah, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates.
- Bass, B. M., & Avolio, B. J. (1990). *The multifactor leadership questionnaire*. Palo Alto, CA: Consulting Psychologists Press.
- Bennis, W. G. (1959). Leadership theory and administrative behavior: The problem of authority. *Administrative Science Quarterly*, 4(3), 259-301.
- Bennis, W. G. (1989). Why leaders can't lead. San Francisco: Jossey-Bass Publishers.
- Bennis, W. G., & Nanus, B. (1985). *Leaders: The strategies for taking charge*. New York: Harper and Row.
- Berson, Y., Nemanich, L. A., Waldman, D. A., Galvin, B. M., & Keller, R. T. (2006).
 Leadership and organizational learning: A multiple levels perspective. *Leadership Quarterly*, *17*(6), 577-594.
- Best, J. W., & Kahn, J. V. (2005). *Research in education* (10th ed.). New Jersey: Pearson Higher Education.
- Beugré, C. D., Acar, W., & Braun, W. (2006). Transformational leadership in organizations: An environment-induced model. *International Journal of Manpower*, 27(1), 52-62.

Blackmar, F. W. (1911). Leadership in reform. American Journal of Sociology, 16(5), 626-644.

Blake, R. R., & Mouton, J. S. (1964). The managerial grid. Houston: Gulf Publishing Company.

- Blake, R. R., & Mouton, J. S. (1964). The managerial grid: Key orientations for achieving production through people Houston, TX: Gulf Publishing Company.
- Blake, R. R., & Mouton, J. S. (1978). The new managerial grid: Strategic new insights into a proven system for increasing organization productivity and individual effectiveness, plus a revealing examinatin of how your managerial style can affect your mental and physical health Houston, TX: Gulf Publishing Company.
- Blake, R. R., & Mouton, J. S. (1985). The managerial grid III: A new look at the classic that has boosted productivity and profits for thousands of corporations worldwide. Houston, TX: Gulf Publishing Company.
- Blount, J. M. (2003). Homosexuality and school school suprintendent: A brief history. *Journal of School Leadership, 13*(1), 7-26.
- Bogardus, E. S. (1934). Leaders and leadership. New York: D. Appleton-Century Company.
- Bolman, L., & Deal, T. (2008). Reframing the path to school leadership: A guide for teachers and principals. (2nd ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Corwin Press.
- Brunner, C. C., & Grogan, M. (2007). Women leading school system: Uncommon roads to fulfillment. Lahman, MD: Rowman & Littlefield.
- Bryman, A. (1996). Leadership in organizations. In S. R. Clegg, C. Hardy & W. R. Nord (Eds.), Handbook of organization studies (pp. 276-292). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications.
- Burns, J. M. (1978). Leadership. New York: Harper & Row.
- Bush, T., Bell, L., & Middlewood, D. (2010). *The principles of educational leadership and management*. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications.

- Cleeton, G. U., & Mason, C. W. (1934). *Executive ability Its discovery and development*. Yellow Springs, Ohio: Antioch Press.
- Cohen, L., Manion, L., & Morrison, K. (2007). *Research methods in education*. New York: Routledge.
- Cooley, C. H. (1902). Human nature and the social order. New York: Charles Scribner's Sons.
- Copeland, N. (1942). *Psychology and the soldier*. Harrisburg, PA: Military Service Publication Co.
- Cuban, L. (1998). How schools change reforms: Redefining reform success and failure. *Teachers College Record*, *99*(3), 453-477.
- Daft, R. L. (2009). Organization theory and design (10th ed.). Mason, OH: Cengege Learning.

Drucker, P. F. (1992). Managing for the future: The 1990s and beyond. New York: Dutton.

- DuFour, R. (2004). What is a 'professional learning community'? *Educational Leadership*, *61*(8), 6-11.
- English, F. (2005). *The Sage handbook of educational leadership: Advances in theory, Research, and practice.* Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications.
- English, F. (2008). *The art of educational leadership: Balancing performance and accountability*. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publication.
- English, F. (2011). *The Sage handbook of educational leadership: Advances in theory, Research, and practice* (2nd ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications.
- Fiedler, F. E. (1967). A theory of leadership effectiveness. New York: McGraw-Hill.
- Fiedler, F. E., & Chemers, M. M. (1976). Improving leadership effectiveness: The leader match concept. New York: John Wiley & Sons.

- Fitzpatrick, J. L., Sanders, J. R., & Worthen, B. R. (2010). *Program Evaluation: Alternative Approaches and Practical Guidelines* (4th ed.). New York: Prentice Hall.
- Fleishman, E. A. (1953). The description of supervisory behavior. *Personnel Psychology*, *37*(1), 1-6.
- Fleishman, E. A. (1973). The description of supervisory behavior. *Personnel Psychology*, *37*(4), 1-6.
- Fullan, M. G. (1991). The new meaning of educational change. New York: Teacher College Press.
- Fullan, M. G. (1993). *Change forces: Probing the depths of educational reform*. Levittown, PA:The Falmer Press.
- Fullan, M. G. (1996). Turning systemic thinking on its head. Phi Delta Kappan, 77(6), 420-423.
- Fullan, M. G. (1998). Leadership for the 21st century Breaking the bonds of dependency. *Educational Leadership*, 55(7), 6-10.
- Fullan, M. G. (1999). Changes forces: The sequel. Philadelphia, PA: Falmer Press.
- Fullan, M. G. (2001). Leading in a culture of change. San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass.
- Fullan, M. G. (2002). The change leader. Educational Leadership, 59(8), 16-20.
- Fullan, M. G. (2003). The moral imperative of school leadership. Thousand Oaks, CA: Corwin Press.
- Glass, T. E., & Franceschini, L. A. (2007). The state of the American school superintendency: A mid-decade study. Lanham, MD: Rowman & Littlefield Education.
- Graen, G. B., & Cashman, J. F. (1975). A role-making model of leadership in formal organization: A development approach. In J. G. Hunt & L. L. Larson (Eds.), *Leadership Frontiers* (pp. 143-166). Kent, Ohio: Kent State University Press.

- Graen, G. B., & Uhl-Bien, M. (1995). Relationship-based approach to leadership: Development of leader-member exchange (LMX) theory of leadership over 25 years. *Leadership Quarterly*, 6(2), 219-247.
- Greenleaf, R. K. (1977). Servant leadership: A journey into the nature of legitimate power and greatness. New York: Paulist Press.
- Grogan, M., & Brunner, C. (2005). Women leading system. *The School Administrator* 62(2), 46-50.
- Guba, E. G., & Lincoln, Y. S. (1985). *Naturalistic inquiry*. Newbury Park, CA: Sage Publications.
- Hallinger, P. (1992). The evolving role of American principals: From managerial to instructional to transformational leaders. *Journal of Educational Administration*, *30*(3), 35-48.
- Hallinger, P. (1993). *Reshaping the landscape of school leadership development: A global perspective*. Exton: PA: Swets & Zeitlinger Publishers.
- Hargreaves, D. F. (2006). Sustainable leadership. San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass.
- Hersey, P., & Blanchard, K. H. (1969). Management of organizational behavior: Utilizing human resources. New Jersey: Prentice-Hall.
- Hertzel, R. W., & Frase, L. (2003). *School management by wandering around*. New York, NY: R & L Education.
- Hoff, K. S. (1999). Leaders and managers: Essential skills required within higher education. *Higher Education*, 38(3), 311-331.
- House, R. J., & Dessler, G. (1974). The path-goal theory of leadership: Some post hoc and a priori tests. In J. G. Hunt & L. L. Larson (Eds.), *Contingency approaches to leadership* (pp. 29-62). Carbondale, IL: Southern Illinois University Press.

- Ilgen, D. R., Major, D. A., Hollenbeck, J. R., & Sego, D. J. (1993). Team research in the 1990s.
 In M. M. Chemers, & Ayman, R. (Ed.), *Leadership theory and research: Perspective and directions* (pp. 245-270). San Diego, CA: Academic Press.
- Katz, D., & Kahn, R. L. (1966). *The social psychology of organizations*. New York: John Wiley & Sons.
- Katz, D., Maccoby, N., & Morse, N. (1950). Productivity, supervision, and morale in an office situation. Ann Arbor, MI: Institute for Social Research.
- Katzenback, J. R., & Smith, D. K. (1993). *The wisdom of teams: Creating the high-performance organization*. Boston, MA: Harvard University Press.
- Kirkpatrick, S. A., & Locke, E. A. (1991). Leadership: Do traits matter? Academy of Manangement Executive, 5(2), 48-60.
- Kowalski, T. (2006). *The school superintendent: Theory, practice, and cases (2nd ed.)* Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publication.
- Kuhnert, K. W. (Ed.). (1994). *Transforming leadership: Developing people through delegation*.Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications.
- Leithwood, K. A. (1992). *Developing expert leadership for future schools*. Washington, D.C.: Falmer Press.
- Leithwood, K. A., Chapman, J., Corson, D., Hallinger, P., & Hart, A. (2002). International handbook of educational leadership and administration. In K. Leithwood & P. Hallinger (Eds.), *Second international handbook of educational leadership and administration: Part one* (Vol. 1). Boston: Kluwer Academic Publishers.
- Leithwood, K. A., & Duke, D. (1998). Mapping the conceptual terrain of leadership: . *The Peabody Journal of Education*, 73(2), 31-50.

- Lewin, K., & Lippet, R. (1938). An experimental approach to the study of autocracy and democracy: A preliminary note. *Sociometry*, *1*(3/4), 292-300.
- Lewin, K., Lippitt, R., & White, K. R. (1939). Patterns of aggressive behaviours in experimentally created social climates. *Journal of Social Psychology*, *10*(2), 271-299.
- Liden, R. C., Wayne, S. J., & Stilwell, D. (1993). A longitudinal study on the early development of leader-member exchanges. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 78(4), 662-674.

Likert, R. (1961). New patterns of management. New York: McGraw-Hill.

- Lord, R. G., DeVader, C., & Alliger, G. M. (1986). A meta-analysis of the relation between personality traits and leadership perceptions: An application of validity generalization procedures. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 71(3), 402-410.
- Lumby, J. (2006). Conceptualizing diversity and leadership: Evidence from 10 cases. Educational Management Administration & Leadership, 34(2), 151-165.
- Lumby, J., Crow, G., & Pahiardis, P. (2008). *International handbook on the preparation and development of school leaders*. New York: Routledge.
- Lunenburg, F. C., & Ornstein, A. C. (1999). *High expectations: An action plan for implementating Goals 2000*. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications.
- Lunenburg, F. C., & Ornstein, A. C. (2012). *Educational administration: Concepts and practices* (6th ed.). Belmont, CA: Wadsworth Publishing.
- Maccoby, M. (1984). Leadership needs of the 1980s. In W. E. Rosenback, & Taylor, R. L. (Ed.), *Contemporary issues in leadership* (pp. 305-317). Boulder, CO: Westview Press.
- Maidment, R. (1984). Ten reasons why managers need to know more about delegation. Supervisory Management, 29(8), 8-11.

- McGregor, D. (1971). *Theory Y: The integration of individual and organizational goals*. Iowa City: University Associates Press.
- Murphy, J. (1993). *Preparing tomorrow's school leaders: Alternate designs*. University Park, PA: University Council Educational Administration.
- Murphy, J., & Louis, K. S. (2002). *Handbook of research on educational administration* (2nd ed.). San Francisco: Jossey-Bass.
- Nicholas, B. (2002). *Form and meaning in the history of book: British library*. London, GB: Oxford Press.
- Northouse, P. G. (2001). *Leadership: Theory and practice* (2nd ed.). Los Angelos, CA: Sage Publications.
- Northouse, P. G. (2009). *Introduction to leadership: Concepts and practice* (2nd ed.). Thousands Oaks, CA: Sage Publications.
- Parker, G. M. (1990). Team players and teamwork. San Francisco: Jossey-Bass.
- Peterson, G. (1997). Looking at the big picture: School administrators and violence reduction. *Jornal of School Leadership*, 7(5), 456-479.
- Pigors, P. J. W. (1935). Leadership or domination. Boston: Houghton-Mifflin.
- Porter, M. E. (1986). Competition in global industries: A conceptual framework. In M. E. Porter (Ed.), *Competition in global industries* (pp. 15-60). Boston: Harvard Business School Press.

Pritchard, J. B. (1969). Ancient near eastern texts. New Jersey, NY: Princeton University Press.

Rallis, S. F., & Goldring, E. B. (2000). *Principals of dynamic schools: Taking charge of change* (2 ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Corwin Press, Inc.

- Roach, V., Smith, L. W., & Boutin, J. (2011). School leadership policy trends and developments:
 Policy expediency or policy excellence? *Educational Administration Quarterly*, 47(1), 71-113.
- Roethlisberger, F. J. (1941). *Management and Morale*. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press.
- Schein, R. D. (1992). Organizational culture and leadership (2nd ed.). San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass.
- Seale, C., Gobo, G., Gubrium, J. F., & Silverman, D. (2004). *Qualitative research practice*. Newbury Park, CA: Sage Publications.
- Selznick, P. (1957). *Leadership in administration: A sociological interpretation*. New York: Harper & Row.

Senge, P. (1990). The fifth discipline. New York: Currency Doubleday.

- Sergiovanni, T. (1992). Moral leadership: Getting to the heart of school improvement. New York: Jossey-Bass.
- Sergiovanni, T. (1994). Building community in schools. San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass.
- Smircich, L. (1985). Is the concept of culture a paradigm for understanding organizations and ourselves? In P. Frost, L. F. Moore, M. R. Louis, C. C. Lundberg & J. Martin (Eds.), *Oragnizational Culture* (pp. 55-72). Newbury Park, CA: Sage Publications.

Spillane, J. P. (2006). Distributed leadership. San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass.

- Starratt, R. J. (1994). Building an ethical school. Mahwah, NJ: Falmer Press.
- Stogdill, R. M. (1974). *Handbook of leadership: A survey of theory and research*. New York: The Free Press.

- Stogdill, R. M., & Shartle, C. L. (1948). Methods for determining patterns of leadership behavior in relation to organization structure and objectives. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 32(3), 286-291.
- Suddaby, R. (2010). Editor's comments: Construct clarity in theories of management and organization. *Academy of Management Review*, *35*(3), 346-357.
- Tannenbaum, R., Weschler, I. R., & Massarik, F. (1961). Leadership and organization. New York: McGraw-Hill.
- Taylor, F. (1911). Scientific Management. New York: Harper & Brothers Publishing.
- Tead, O. (1935). The art of leadership. New York: McGraw-Hill.
- Tichy, N. M., & DeVanna, M. A. (1990). *The transformational leader* (2nd ed.). New York: John Wiley & Sons.
- Tyack, D. B. (1990). *Learning together : A history of coeducation in American schools*. New Haven, CT: Yale University Press.
- Watkins, K. E., & Marsick, V. J. (1999). Sculpting the learning community: New forms of working and organizing. NASSP Bulletin, 83(604), 78-87.
- Welch, J. (May 5, 2006). Legacy of Leadership Retrieved 20 February, 2012, from www.trainingmag.com/article/Jack-Welch-legacy-leadership
- Wilcox, D. L. (2009). *Public relations writing and media technique* (6th ed.). New Jersey, NY:Allyn & Bacon.
- Williams-Boyd, P. (2002). Educational leadership: A reference handbook. Santa Barbara, CA: ABC-Clio, Inc.
- Yukl, G. A. (2000). Leadership in business. New York: Harper & Row.
- Yukl, G. A. (2002). Leadership in organizations (5th ed.). New Jersey: Prentice-Hall.

Yukl, G. A. (2010). Leadership in organizations (7th ed.). New Jersy: Prentice-Hall.

Zaleznik, A. (1989). *The managerial mystique: Restoring leadership in business*. New York: Harper and Row.